
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

A Meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 16th January 2017, in the meeting room at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Mr Stephen Johnson, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury,  Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Paula Harper (Clerk), and seven  members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.16pm

76. OPEN FORUM – It was reported that several people had complained about lights on Pampisford Road not working despite being reported on the County Councils website on 14th December, where it commits to fix reported lights within 5 days. David Thompson had sent a letter by email to the Clerk, which had not been seen (but was sent and read after the meeting) raising concerns about the volume of traffic, and the speed of traffic on Pampisford Road. Another resident reported the traffic being nose-to-tail during the morning and evening peek periods. The weight limit on this road was 7.5 tonnes, but Bernie Talbot suggested this could be waived by the Highway Authority for the duration of the construction of the Illumina building if a temporary access was agreed.It was stated that no planning application for a new temporary access into Granta Park had been seen by Councillor Tony Orgee or this council.
 It was suggested it would be helpful to see the traffic flow information for the area and that this might be possible by contacting Richard Lumley, Head of the Transport Section, who may be able to direct the council to the people discussing the new access. Bernie Talbot thought he recalled that once Granta Park exceeded the set traffic volume, it would need to fund £100,000 improvements to the Sawston roundabout (a local traffic pinch point).It was suggested the existing site entrance at Granta Park could be widened.

A resident agreed to send Bernie Talbot details of her concerns about difficulties seeing on-coming traffic and blind spots on Pampisford Road.
Councillor Orgee’s report was heard earlier in the meeting as he needed to attend another meeting.

77. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE- separate supplied and circulated before the meeting
District Councillor Tony Orgee suggested that a special meeting be arranged with representatives from Granta Park and possibly TWI, and the appropriate people from the Highway Dept. and Planning Dept., once they had been identified. Action: Bernie Talbot to contact Granta Park about a meeting, and action the Clerk to establish who the relevant people are from Planning and the Highway Dept and ask them to attend. This meeting would be attended by 3-4 local residents too.
The Pampisford Road chicane at the Granta Park end of the road was broken and needed repairing including the light – action Clerk. 
Five residents left the meeting 
The Smithson Hill group had given detailed reports of their plans to local Parish councils and will post up on the report they had given Hinxton Parish Council on their website, the report they have given Hinxton Parish Council. They plan to create a science park with 3-4,000 jobs on the northern part of the site.
The District and City Council have unified their waste collection services, to save time and money. The new routes will be communicated soon, with the new service due to start at the end of February.
A meeting with the planning dept. about work being done on the Neighbourhood Plan was very positive. The decision about the application to build houses at Strawberry Farm was deferred to the next planning committee meeting.

At a meeting of the City Deal on 5th January, Councillor Orgee was proposed as the chairman of the local liaison forum. 
Local Development Plan – the local hearings are still on-going and may not be completed and forwarded until the end of 2017.

Councillor Orgee left to attend a meeting at Little Shelford..
78. APOLOGIES – Councillor Topping had emailed that he would arrive during the meeting.
79. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE LAST MEETING – Meeting held on 21st November 2016. As Councillors had not had time to review the minutes they would be approved at The March meeting. 

80. DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE INTERESTS TO DECLARE IN ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE ANY BENEFITS/GIFTS TO DECLARE?

No interests were declared.
81. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 

a) Update on establishing the ownership of land along Chalky Road footpath. Bernie Talbot would email the Braithwaite’s son-in-law and would pass the email address to the Clerk.
b) Update from Andrew Cole, Housing Officer on a new light for path between Magna Close and Mortlock Gardens. The Clerk was told by Balfour Beatty that they were unable to conform when the work would happen, as the dept seemed to be losing a number of staff.
c) Update on arranging a meeting with highway officer about children at play sign for Magna Close. The Clerk had not had a response from emails so Peter Topping has agreed to assist.
d)  Feedback on contacting SCDC and Hill Residential to remind them that local people should have the first option on the affordable homes. Bernie Talbot had emailed Hill Residential a reminder them that the council was keen that local people got the first option to live in the affordable homes.
e) Update about overgrown shrubs along Linton Road, along the footpath between South Road and North Road and along the footpath to Chalky Road.

f) Feedback the council’s concerns about a possible new entrance being created for construction traffic on Pampisford Road. Action: Bernie Talbot to ask Brian Moore if he could get the shrubs cut back on part of Linton Road. There had been no improvement of the problem on the path between North and South Road. Action Pennie Zimmern to identify exactly where the problem was so the Clerk could write again requesting the shrubs be cut back.
g) Request clarification from Smithson-Hill about what they are proposing to build on land near Hinxton/Sawston. The group would produce a website explanation of their plans at the end of January.
h) Update on the lack of lighting at the Pampisford Road chicane. Although some lights on Pampisford Road had been fixed more were in need of repair. Damage to the chicane had been reported to the Highway Dept.
i) Advice given about the wall in Mortlock Gardens and the multi-stemmed field maple, including the costs to remove it. A tree surgeon inspected the tree and noted that it had not damaged the wall as the crack came from the top from poor grouting and water-damage. The condition of the wall was very poor as the top dressing bricks had not been pointed correctly. The surgeon recommended keeping the tree although he supplied a price to remove it too. Councillors agreed to take the advice offered and leave the tree and asked the Clerk to contact the complainant and pass on the details of the wall problem, which was likely to the joint responsibility of several householders.
82. SETTING A PRECEPT FOR 2017-2018

a) Councillors agreed to set the budget as per the proposed budget which had been reviewed by the Finance Working Party and agreed the precept would be £12,000 for next year; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

b) The form that required completing last year had not been sent, so no action required.
83. FINANCE

a)  The Council authorised the payments in the table below which have been checked by the Finance Working Party against invoices on 13th January; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
	101085
	Paula Harper 
	Pay Dec & Jan 
	£398.20

	101086
	Post Office Ltd
	Tax Dec &Jan
	£1.40

	101087
	Majestic Garden Services
	Churchyard hedge cut
	£144.00

	101088
	Abington Institute
	Hall usage 17.10.16-19.12.16
	£128.00


b) Income - £94.40 LAPC bus trip contribution, Interest £4.92, Active saver interest £31.35
c) The year to date income and expenditure figures table had been sent to councillors separately. There were no queries from councillors about the details.
d) Update on setting up bank transfer facilities and /or internet access for the council’s accounts? On-going.
Bank balances as at 30th December 2016

Community Account - £3,166.62
Business Interest - £40,153.33 

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £8,071.62 

84. PLANNING

a) A public planning meeting would be held on Monday 23rd January at 7.00pm to consider the full application to build 45 dwellings on Linton Road. All councilors except Liz Sainsbury would be able to attend, although Pennie Zimmern may arrive during the meeting.
The Clerk advised the council that she had received a call from Mr Wagstaff querying whether the Telefonica planning application for a new mast had mentioned that they currently had a mast on his land; it was agreed that commercial interests would not have influenced the council’s recommendation..

b) Applications 
Parish Council recommendations: 

S/3371/16/FL Mr & Mrs Parkin, 33 Magna Close – new dwelling

Parish Council recommended refusal on 19.12.16

S/1433/16/OL Roll Over Development Ltd , land to the rear of Strawberry Farm– outline application with all matters reserved except means of access for residential development of 8 dwellings etc

Parish Council recommended refusal on 29.10.16

Amendment - Parish Council recommended refusal on 19.12.16
S/3226/16/FL – Mr & Mrs Turner, 102 High Street –alterations to ground floor and single storey building to allow for a lift etc

Parish Council recommended approval on 12.12.16

S/3120/16/LB – Mr & Mrs Patterson-Lee, Molet House, 109 High Street - Replacement of the decomposed timber sole plate and its relocation to a height above the external ground level within two elevations
Parish Council recommended approval on 28.11.16
District Council decisions:

S/2589/16/FL – Telefonica (UK) Ltd- roundabout between A11 & Pampisford Road - installation of 17.5 m pole with 6 antennas & 2 microwave dishes etc

Parish Council recommended approval on 17.10.16

District Council approved on 22.11.16

85. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR PETER TOPPING

86. SPEED REDUCTION MEASURES FOR NEWMARKET ROAD

Update on latest proposal. The officer said that a resident had objected to the proposed speed reductions on Bourne Bridge Road, so the proposal would need to be looked at again. The area objected to was at the Temple end of the road so the measures may not be implemented.
	


87. ISSUES RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

a) Update on work in churchyard to remove front hedge. Action Clerk to contact Charlie Baker to get the work started.
b) Concerns about the river changing colour. Representatives from both parish council had arranged to meet someone from Anglia Water on 24th January. Pennie Zimmern advised the meeting that a lot of portable toilets had been treated at Linton sewage works and that the non-toxic dye was what people saw in the river. Bernie Talbot explained that the meeting was also about Anglia Waters failure to deal with a complaint effectively.
88. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE

There had not been a meeting since the council last met, the next one would be held on 6th February.
89. REPORT FROM THE LIAISON MEETING WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM LITTLE ABINGTON PC

The meeting took place on 12th January where the City Deal, the soon to be opened Babraham cycle way, Highway Improvements and the river pollution were discussed.

90. REPORT FROM THE COMMITTEE FOR ABINGTON HOUSING (CAH)

The planning application to build 45 houses on Linton Road had been received and would be discussed by the council next week. A Local Plan hearing would discuss the Bancroft Farm site, as the owner had engaged a barrister to get the site declassified as ‘protected village amenity area’ CAH had proposed 6 homes for this site but the landowner proposed 9 on a much larger site. District Councillor Orgee would be representing the village at the hearing.
91. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN (NP)
A meeting was held with a representative from Cambridgeshire ACRE and a planning consultant who felt that lots of work had been done and supplied a work plan to follow. The group would be applying for funds to cover the costs of the NP which could be up to £9,000. The NP process would entail a pre-submission consultation with the village in March, submissions to the District Council who would send a consultation to interested parties after which further changes could be made to the plans and then the final version would be submitted.
92. CORRESPONDENCE

a) Emails from Marc Wheeldon of Westlodge Kennels about the proposed new dwellings and the possible effect on his business. Bernie Talbot was organising meeting between Hill and Mr Wheeldon to find a compromise. Hill had offered to fund some acoustic cladding in some kennels to mitigate the noise, although the measured noise level was not considered by them to be a planning issue. A further meeting between the two parties with representation from the parish council had been arranged for 18th January at the kennels.
Jane Bowen was concerned that the kennels should not be jeopardised and that Hill should ensure they are sound-proofed. The kennel owner had agreed to reduce the number of kennels and upgrade them to indoor kennels, so that his income remained unchanged, but wanted the costs to be borne by Hill. The Environmental Health report was based upon 29 dogs barking when the capacity was 80 dogs, so the concerns were that the noise measurements were not representative of possible noise nuisance. Jane Bowen suggested that the council vote on the message Bernie and Pennie represent at the meeting, she was concerned that they may be too conciliatory.  Bernie Talbot said that the council’s view seemed to be that it would not want the kennel business compromised by the development. The council needed to be satisfied that the noise from the kennels would be reduced sufficiently to stop any complaints from future residents.

Louise Patten left the meeting.

b) Email about residents on Pampisford Road parking on the path. This was the second complaint received, as the Clerk had spoken to a local resident and thought the problem was resolved. Stephen Johnson said that photographic evidence of parking on the path was not enough. When councillors have looked the car had been parked on the verge not he path. Stephen Johnson will speak to the police about this problem at the next Police Panel meeting.
c) Nominees for the SCDC Local Hero Awards- any suggestions (by 20th January)? Councillors agreed to support the nominate of Valerie Silvey for the Local Hero award submitted by Little Abington Parish Council; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. Councillors agreed to nominate Bernie Talbot for the Parish Councillor of the Year award; this was proposed by Pennie Zimmern and seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors.- Action Clerk
d) SCDC – Does the council wish to register an interest in a new tree health and safety service? Councillors agreed that the council should register an interest in this service; this was proposed by Bernie Talbot  and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 
e) Smithson Hall group agreed to send an update at the end of January, which was discussed earlier during  the meeting under item77.

93. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 27TH March  
Selecting a grass contractor should be on the next agenda.

There had been no response to the newsletter item for suggestions on how council funds could be spent.

	             Meeting closed at 9.30pm

	

	

	

	



